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~ELLISFIELD~ 
Parish Council 
Chairman    Mr Richard Haas, 07788 108808  

     cllr.haas@ellisfield.gov.uk. 
Councillors    Mrs Lucinda Rule, Shaun Alexander    
     Mr. Andy Swanston, Mr. Gordon Dunse,  
     Mary Guinness 
Clerk (Locum)   Peter Baston clerk@ellisfield.gov.uk   
     07776 950069  
Ellisfield Ladies Club  Maggie Heath - 01256 381 419  
Ellisfield Village Association Mrs Dee Haas 07831 325 461 
Ellisfield Volunteer Group Mr Andy Webb on 07770 785 237.  

Horticultural Society  Claire Cook,  07748 532 798  
     Pat Gould  01256 381 280 
Memorial Hall 
Chairman     Mr Gordon Dunse (07843 344 612) 
Hall Bookings   Gordon Dunse (07843 344 612)   
  Please check the website calendar & book online if possible  
      www.ellisfield-hall.org.  
Secretary    Mrs Joanne Thomas  01256 381 300 
Neighbourhood Watch   Mrs Jane Popkin, 01256 381 138 
Oil Syndicate 
(for all villages)    Mr Ashley Turberfield, 01256 381 477 
 

~DUMMER~ 
Parish Council 
Chairman    Mrs Sheila Harden   
     cllr.harden@dummerparishcouncil.gov.uk 
Councillors    Ms Liz Nelson,   Dr. Manuela Gazzard,  
     Mr Sascha Mullen, Julian Jones 
Clerk     Wendy Reynolds, 07436 786 896    
     Clerk@dummerparishcouncil.gov.uk 
Dummer Cricket Club 
Chairman    Mervyn Mann  01256 397 572 
Secretary    Jack Ballard  07786  515  964  
Neighbour Care Contact  Lyn Hardy 01256 397507 
Neighbourhood Watch  John Delaney  01256 397 494 
The Clifton Room   Janet & Stafford Napier 
Royal British Legion 
Secretary    Major Paul Simpson  
 

Village Hall 
Chairman    Clare Burden  
Secretary    Bridget Swinnerton 

Bookings    Lyn Hardy 01256 397507  
     villagehalldummer@gmail.com  
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The Parish of Farleigh 
http://www.farleighcandoverandwield.org.uk

 

Associate Minister, Rev Ian Thacker, MA. 07864 095 435.  
Ian will be in Wield Church from 9-10 on Wednesdays for anyone to drop in. 
This will be followed by a brief service of morning prayer and bible study. 

 

Benefice administrator – Tricia Knight  
email address: beneficeFCW@hotmail.com  

Hill and Dale Editorial Team 
 

Editor    Jean Frost 01420 561 136 
     5 Pound Close, Upper Wield 
     ALRESFORD, SO24 9SH 
     hillanddaleeditor@gmail.com 
 

Advert Co-ordinator  Ros Partridge 01420 563 816 
     Harrow Cottage,  Upper Wield  
     ALRESFORD, SO24  9RW 
     treasurerhillanddale@gmail.com.   
Distribution Manager  Ben Maunder 01256 327 859 
     6 Church Lane, Cliddesden 
     BASINGSTOKE, RG25 2LQ 
 

Copy deadline 12th of each month unless  
previously agreed with the Editor. 

 
 

It would help the compiler of this magazine if the following guidelines 
are applied to all items sent for inclusion. Please use: 
 

Font - Times New Roman - font size 11. 
Line spacing before the paragraph - 0 
Line spacing after the paragraph - 0 
Spacing between the lines - 1sp 

 
 

Owing to pressure of copy space we regret it may be necessary to abridge 
any article.  

 

Disclaimer 
The Editorial team takes no responsibility for any information given or 
views expressed in Hill and Dale and will not be held liable for any direct, 
indirect or consequential loss arising from the use of information and  
advertisements in this publication. 
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These guides are only as accurate as you make them. Please keep them updated, 
if only for the sake of newcomers. 

~CLIDDESDEN~ 
Parish Council 
Chairman   Mr Alan B. Tyler   01256 460 425  
    alanbtyler19@btinternet.com 
Councillors   David Rudge   07813 070 261 
    hugh.rudge@gmail.com 
    Bob Randall—rarandall9@aol.com 
    sibarksy@hotmail,com 
    Alison Mosson   01256 352 900 
    Alison@abe.co.uk 
    Mark Gifford -   07504 104 621 
    m.gifford1@outlook.com  
Clerk    Susan Turner   07515 777 060   
    clerk.cliddesden@parish.hants.gov.uk 
Conservation Group 
Chairman:    Alison Mosson    07721 046 146  
Secretary    Angie Fewster    01256 475 848 
    Www.3cg.info www.cliddesdenconservation.org 
Educational Trust   Vicky Tibble     07552 927 692 (text only) 
    Vicky.tibble@outlook.com 
Horticultural Society Marilyn Smith   01256 462 584 
Millenium Village  Hall 
Secretary   Mrs Joanne Capehorn   07528 856 157  
Hall lettings   Mrs Pat Rampton   01256 461 034 
    bookings@cliddesdenhall.org.uk 
Caretaker   Ken  Rampton  01256 461 034 
    1st alarm goes off 
Neighbourhood watch 
    Simon Barker  07732 100 900 
    sibarksy@hotmail,com 
Newsletter   bootofthedailybeast@gmail.com 
Social & Entertainment Club   Ted Dowson   01256 817 238  
     Edward.dowson@btinternet.com 
Women’s Institute 

Secretary    Julia Ross   jrsidhat@gmail.com  
President   Janet Fagg              jkfagg@gmail.com  
Cliddesden Primary School 
Headteacher Mr. Kenneth Davies 
01256 321571 
Email: adminoffice@cliddesden.hants.sch.uk 
 

~FARLEIGH WALLOP~ 
Educational Trust 
Secretary    Mrs Vicky Tibble, 14 Broadmere, Farleigh Wallop 

http://www.farleighcandoverandwield.org.uk
mailto:beneficeFCW@hotmail.com
mailto:treasurerhillanddale@gmail.com
mailto:hugh.rudge@gmail.com
mailto:rarandall9@aol.com
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mailto:jrsidhat@gmail.com
mailto:jkfagg@gmail.com
mailto:adminoffice@cliddesden.hants.sch.uk
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General Useful Reference List 
Hampshire County Councillor  
Juliet Henderson    juliet.henderson@hants.gov.uk 
 

Borough Councillors 
Dummer, Ellisfield, Preston Candover & Farleigh  
Paul Gaskell     cllr.Paul.Gaskell@basingstoke.gov.uk 
Hannah Golding      cllr.hannah.golding@basingstoke.gov.uk;  
Julian Jones   Cllr.julian.jones@basingstoke.gov.uk 

Cliddesden    
Onalee Cubitt   cllr.onnalee.cubitt@basingstoke.gov.uk              
Kate Tuck      cllr.Kate.Tuck@basingstoke.gov.uk                      
Sven Godesden    cllr.sven.godesen@basingstoke.gov.uk    
 

Brownies   Sian Banks, 01256 333 151 
    cliddesdenbrownies@btinternet.com; 
Policeman        
Hampshire Constabulary non-emergency enquiries 101 
PCSO 13301   Andy Jones     07775 542021 
Email                 andrew.jones.13301@hampshire.police.uk 
 

Crimestoppers 0800 555 111 
Website             www.hampshire.police.uk  
Horticultural Society 

Chairman   Steve Bowcutt stephen.bowcutt@outlook.com  
Secretary   Marilyn Smith  01256 462 584, 
Lost dogs 
Local Dog Warden  Contact via the Borough Council  
     01256 844 844. 24 hours 
Out of hours contact    
Dog Lost    0844 800 3220, www.doglost.co.uk 
Local contact  Sabrina Gurling 01256 389 458, 07732 497 221 or  
    Sabrina.gurling@btinternet.com 
Missing Pet Bureau  08701 999 000 
Neighbourhood  Watch  Website    www.hantsnwa.org. 
 

Medical Loan Centre (Red Cross)    For the temporary loan of wheelchairs and 
other medical equipment.  Adjacent Gillies Health Centre, Sullivan Road, 
Brighton Hill, Basingstoke    Open Mon-Weds, 10-12.  0344 871 1111  
 

Shopmobility  Church St. Basingstoke 01256 476 066 
    www.shopmobilitybasingstoke.org 
Re-cycling of Electrical Goods 
    Furnishing the Community 6, Joule Road,  
    Basingstoke.    01256 320700,     
    www.cfpbasingstoke.org 
 

Candover Valley Store & Post Office 01256 389500  
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07944 912 025     allsaintsdummer@gmail.com 
   peter.c.w.raine@btinternet.com 

 

Viscount Lymington   
 

 

 

Mrs Hannah Houstin-Lacey    
   bookkeepertreasurerPCC@gmail.com 
 

 
 

Beverley Guinness 

   Viscount Lymington 
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Rota for Services  
The Benefice of Farleigh, The Candover and Wield  

BCP = Book of Common Prayer   CW = Common Worship  LL = Lay led 
 

The Benefice of Farleigh, Candover and Wield 
BCP = Book of Common Prayer CW = Common Worship  

 
Key to initials:  
IDT = Ian Thaker: PR = Peter Raine:  JG = Julian Gibbons  LH = Lyn Hardy:  
AL = Anne Luneburg:  BC = Bernard Cazenove: CPT = Charlie Palmer  
Tomkinson:  
 

Sunday 3rd November  All Saints Sunday 
08.00  Ellisfield   Holy Communion BCP IDT 
09.45  Cliddesden   Morning Prayer PR 
09:00   Wield   Morning prayer IDT 
10:00  Preston Candover Morning Prayer JG 
11:00  Northington  Holy Communion IDT 
11.15  Dummer   Sunday Special  
Readings Isaiah 25:6-9 Revelation 21:1-6A  John 11:32-44  
         Psalm 24 1-6 

————-””————— 

Wednesday 6th  November 
10:00  Wield   Morning prayer and bible study 

————-””————— 

 

Sunday 10th  November 4rd Sunday before Advent 
09:45   Ellisfield  Morning Prayer BC    
10:00  Preston Candover Holy Communion  IDT 
10:30  Cliddesden  Remembrance Sunday PR 
10:30  Dummer  Remembrance Sunday  
10:45  Northington  Remembrance Sunday   IDT 
Readings  Jonah 3:1-5 and 10  2 Thessalonians 2:1-5. 13-17  
  Luke 20:27-38     Psalm 62 5:-12 
 

————-””————— 
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Wednesday 13th November 
10:00  Wield   Morning prayer and bible study 

————-””————— 

 

Sunday 17th November   Trinity 21  
9.00  Wield   Holy Communion BCP IDT 
9:45  Dummer  Morning Prayer  
10:00   Preston Candover Family service JG 
11.15   Cliddesden  Family service PR  
Readings Daniel 12:1-3 Hebrews 10:11-14:Mark 13 1-8 : Psalm 95 

————-””————— 

 

Wednesday 20th November  
10:00  Wield   Morning prayer and bible study 

————-””————— 

 

Sunday 24th November Christ the King  
8:30 Bradley  Holy Communion CW. IDT/JG (Preach)   
9:45  Dummer  Holy Communion CW  IDT 
11:00  Brown Candover Morning prayer     JG/IDT(preach) 
11:15  Ellisfield  Holy Communion  
Readings Daniel 7-9-10, 13 and 14 Revelation 1:4b-8 John 18:33  
          Psalm 93 

————-””————— 

 

Wednesday 27th November 
10:00  Wield   Morning prayer and bible study 

————-””————— 

 

 

Sunday 1st December  Advent Sunday 
08.00  Ellisfield   Holy Communion BCP IDT 
09:30  Wield   Matins PR 
09.45  Cliddesden   Morning Prayer IDT  
10:00  Preston Candover Morning Prayer JG 
11:00  Northington  Holy Communion IDT  
11.15  Dummer   Sunday Special  
Readings Isaiah 25:6-9  Revelation 21 1-6  John 11:32-44   
         Psalm 24 
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Message from Ian 
November is always a bit of a solemn month.  In it, we  
remember the sacrifice of the Armed Forces of the United King-
dom and the Commonwealth in acts of war. These remembrance 
events do not glorify war but seek to unite people of all faiths, 
cultures, and backgrounds against the horror and suffering that 
so many continue to face.    
 
The problem for many is that the focus of the remembrance events can be on those 
who lost their lives in the first and second world wars.   The sacrifice of both men 
and women in these conflicts absolutely deserves our pride and respect.  But the 
direct memory of their sacrifice is rapidly moving into history.  So, we also  
remember members of our armed services who have routinely engaged in conflicts 
that we have only witnessed on our televisions.  Some of these were major conflicts 
such as the Korean war,  the Gulf war, the wars in Bosnia and Kosovo,  the war in 
Iraq and most recently Afghanistan.  There are numerous other conflicts where our 
forces have fought to defend the democratic freedoms of other countries.  Many 
soldiers and civilians lost their lives or were injured in the conflict in Northern  
Ireland, as well as the terrorist attacks we have suffered in the mainland United  
Kingdom. 
 
Remembrance isn’t focused just on what happened in history but also on something 
that continues to affect the lives of so many people; for those who have been  
involved in the violence of war, the trauma doesn’t end when the fighting stops.   
The memory of what they have seen or been required to do is frequently buried 
deep within them and only emerges with time.   
 
The first thing we can do to remember is buy a poppy.  The Royal British Legion 
who run this charity continues to do amazing work with people whose lives have 
been affected by war.  Wearing a poppy is never compulsory but it is a sign of both 
remembrance and commitment to those who have given so much.   
The ex-servicemen I know greatly appreciate those who use this to show their  
support.  
 
Secondly, you are welcome to attend one of the remembrance events.  Within the 
villages we will hold Remembrance Sunday services at St John’s Northington, 
where we will be joined by the Royal British Legion, and at St Leonard’s Church in 
Cliddesden.   
 
There will also be a service of remembrance on Armistice Day held at the memorial 
in Preston Candover where we will be joined by the pupils of Preston Candover 
School.  In these services we will remember the sacrifice of our armed forces.  We 
will also pay tribute to the special contribution of families who have lost loved ones 
with words and hymns, but also with silence as we remember those who gave so 
much to uphold the things we value most. 
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Church Date Sidesmen Readers 

All Saints’ 

Dummer 

3 Nov 
11.15am 

Melanie Gill  

All Saints’ 

Dummer 

10 Nov 
10.55am 

Remembrance   
Service 

 

All Saints’ 

Dummer 

17 Nov 
9.45am 

Stafford Napier Stafford Napier 
Clare Wilmot  
Sitwell 

All Saints’ 

Dummer 

24 Nov 
9.45am 

David Craven John Trueman 
Jenny Padmore 

All Saints’ 

Dummer 

1 Dec 
11.15am 

Melanie Gill  

St Martin’s 
Ellisfield 

3 Nov 
8.00am 

Vicky Reed  

St Martin’s 
Ellisfield 

24 Nov 
11.15am 

Debbie Scholey Guy de Jersey  
 Marcus Rule  

St Martin’s 
Ellisfield 

1 Dec 
8.00am 

Susie Deane  

Remembrance Sunday 10th November 2024 
 

The annual Service of Remembrance, to which everyone in Farleigh Parish is warm-
ly invited, will be held at All Saints’ Church, Dummer, on Sunday 10th November 
2024.  Children are welcome, but parents are asked to ensure they respect the  
solemnity of the occasion. 
 

This year the parade will form up at 10.55am at the War Memorial, the church 
lychgate, for the Act of Remembrance and two minutes silence at 11am.  Ordinary 
members of the Royal British Legion are welcomed to join the parade.  The church 
service will start at about 11.10am. 
 

Anyone wishing to place a cross in the Garden of Remembrance near the War Me-
morial in memory of a fallen relative or friend is welcome to do so prior to the ser-
vice. 
 

Sir Crispin Davis has generously agreed to allow the RBL to offer coffee and  
biscuits in Dummer House after the service. 
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Church flowers, cleaning etc. 

 

Church Administrator Name 

St Martin’s, Ellisfield     

 
Cleaning & Flowers 

 

 
November 

 
Katie Sprags 
Dee Hass 

All Saints, Dummer   

 
Church security 

November 
 

02/03 
09/10 
16/17 
23/24 

 

 
 

Potters 
Napier 
Makins 
Napiers 

 

 

Cleaning 

 
November 

 
Sue Swinburn &  
Janet Napier  

 

Flowers  

 

November 

 
Susan Swinburn & Flo 
Ferguson (Poppies) 

November 30th Advent 
Ring Lyn Hardy 

 

Coffee (19th) 

 
November 

 
Jenny Padmore 
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• Septic tank and cess-
pools emptied promptly 

• Repairs, maintenance 
and Installations 

• Professional survey 
reports 

• Drain clearance and 
jetting 

 work 
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What an amazing month! 
The community at St Leonard’s have had a very busy and exciting September! 
Our cycling team, the “Cliddesden Bikers”, raised £100 at the annual Ride and 
Stride sponsored bike ride for our church and the Hampshire Churches Heritage 
Trust. 
The donations of dried food at our wonderful Harvest Festival raised the equivalent 
of 118 meals for the Basingstoke Food Bank. 
Huge thanks to everyone who donated and took part.  Special thanks to Val and  
Robert for the delicious BBQ at Harvest, and to Sylvia and the Children’s Singing 
Group for their beautiful music.  
Come and be part of our community to see what exciting projects and services we 
have in store for November.  Service times are published at the front of the Hill and 
Dale and there is something for everyone. 
We look forward to welcoming you! 
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   Cuckoo Meadow Pre-School 

About Cuckoo Meadow Pre-School: We are a small, friendly,  
pre-school located in the Rathbone Pavilion, North Waltham. The 
children who attend come from many areas including Oakley, 
Dummer, Hatch Warren, Kempshott and Beggarwood and all 
agree the location and wonderful caring staff mean it is more than 
worth the short journey.  

To find out more please contact Jo or Fiona on 01256 398172.  
 

This month the children have been learning nursery rhymes. Lots of fun has 
been had, creating fluffy sheep, rowing boats and dishes and spoons with 
googly eyes, helping to develop some lovely fine motor skills.  
 
We have also enjoyed, sensory exploration where the children had a great 
time exploring different textures and helping to describe them, it was a 
squishy, squashy, spiky, grassy kind of day.  
 
It just wouldn’t be autumn without a few splashy rainy outings and the  
children have enjoyed lots of fun jumping in puddles and when it hasn’t been 
raining, the children have had a great time outside following chalk directions 
on the bikes and popping bubbles. A fantastic way to learn our numbers as 
we counted the bubbles popped between fingers and good sharing took place 
as the machine was passed from child to child. 
 
Calling all current and former pre-schoolers and their parents! 
Fiona Cotterell and Jo Harman are celebrating 30 years at Cuckoo Meadow, 
and to mark the occasion we will be holding a presentation at a Quiz Night at 
The Fox at North Waltham. The Quiz Night will be held on Thursday 
21st November. 
 
If you would like to contribute to a gift, please transfer monies to: 
Account name: Cuckoo Meadow Preschool 
Sort Code: 40-39-04 
Account Number: 82095947 
Bank: HSBC 
 
To guarantee your place at the presentation, Quiz Night teams can be booked 
directly at The Fox on 01256 397288. 
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Ellisfield Distributor  - Ali Swanston 07881088123.  

Nicki Palmer. March 1947-  
August 2024 

Nicki arrived off a boat from New Zealand in 
1968 and hit swinging sixties  
London with the courage and enthusiasm that 
has marked her whole life. She was brave to be 
leaving home. I know others here did the same 
and made that journey round the world in the 
days before the technological explosion. Imag-
ine a world without mobiles!  What a relief in 
some ways but it made  
communication much more random and diffi-
cult.  In 1969 it cost in current  
money terms £19 for one minute on the  
telephone to New Zealand.  The calls were 
therefore necessarily limited, and she missed 
her parents and much-loved brother, Jerry.  But 
she was 21, very pretty, talented, great fun and 

was a breath of fresh air. She never went back to live in New Zealand but got stuck 
in to discarding a New Zealand accent, making lots of good, close and supportive 
English friends who have remained great friends, and embracing the London fashion 
scene.  
 Her hospitable nature naturally led her to being a warm and generous hostess, 
and she became an excellent cook who made all food look delicious as well as  
tasting delicious. Nicki was a loving, kind, loyal and thoughtful friend.  Her  
thoughtfulness was demonstrated in her awareness of anyone in trouble, and she 
would call round with a beautiful, simple bunch of flowers, or a delicious bowl of 
something which was irresistible.  Her presents were always wrapped in brown paper 
and tied with green string.  She must have made some supplier very happy.   
Her love of the outdoors led her to take up salmon fishing with enthusiasm, and that 
enthusiasm remained absolutely genuine in the wind and torrential rain.  She was 
rewarded with a very respectable fish.  And in the evening, she would play a highly 
competent game of bridge, while claiming to be hopeless. 
Nicki was talented and creative. Trained as a graphic designer, she became a highly 
competent and creative garden designer. She had great vision and was a real expert 
on plants. Her passion for detail made anything she designed a work of art. I am sure 
she used nail scissors on some parts of her garden. And I really don’t think she 
bought into the theory that colours in nature cannot clash. The flowers in Manor  
Cottage Garden are wonderfully subtle and blended. 
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You can use this 

space to advertise 

your business. 

Just contact Ros on 

treasurerhillanddale@gmail.com.   

For more details 
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 Her move to Ellisfield was an outstanding success. She has made her cottage 
and garden really lovely. She made many new friends and enormously appreciated 
the tremendous community spirit. And she loved this church.  She regularly did the 
flowers, and I know she would have been thrilled by the wonderful display at her 
funeral. She had a deep Christian faith which brought her much solace in difficult 
times.   
 She was a devoted aunt, and godmother, taking great interest in children 
around the UK and the world. But her great passion in life was her family. Eloise, 
Jono, Toe, how she loved you all. What pride she took in your achievements, how 
she empathised with you on the down days. One of her great joys were those  
long-distance telephone calls which brought Australia and South Africa just a bit  
closer.  
 You gave her grandchildren, and one of the best presents she had was the 
gadget which displayed an ever-rolling montage of photographs. I don’t think it was 
ever off, and, as it is distinctly mesmerising, happily they are nearly all old enough to 
remember what an exceptional grandmother they had.  
And her bravery, which was such a part of her, manifested itself as she coped with 
her increasing ill health. She liked to be on top of things.  She could not get on top of 
her health. She was determined to remain in control. Nicki died exactly as she would 
have wanted, in her bed, in her house, having had a magical Summer with most of 
her grandchildren. Her garden looked lovely. She was at peace. 
So, Nicki, we celebrate your life – you leave a big gap. Thank you for your  
friendship.  

Adapted from a Eulogy written by Anthea Del Mar 

 

mailto:treasurerhillanddale@gmail.com
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Ellisfield Christmas Fayre 

Saturday, 16th November 2024 

at the Memorial Hall 
from 2pm to 4 pm 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Come along to shop at a variety of stalls  

and see friends over a cuppa and mince pie 
 

Hamper Raffle – buy a ticket to win the luxury Hamper  
 

As in previous years, any money raised is shared between the 
Church and the Memorial Hall 

 
                                                          Santa by Harry Krauklis-Gould 
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Steve the Builder  
Always available for:-  
General Building Work  

Extensions  
Refurbishments  

*   
Estimate free  of charge  

*   
  No job too large or small  

*   
Contact Steve at:-  

BRABBIN BUILDING  SERVICES  
on 

01256 381862 or  0777 551 7291  
or email him  at:-  

stevethebuilder@sylvenlea.co.uk 

 



 

50  

 

 

15  

 



 

16  

 

 

49  

 



 

48  

 

Store and post office trading hours 
 

Monday to Friday  Store open:  8.00am – 6.00pm 

Post office:   8.30am – 5.00pm 
 

Saturday   Store open:  8.30am – 5.00pm 

Post office:   9.00am – 12.30pm 
 

Sundays &   Store open:  8.30am – 12.30pm 

Bank Holidays  Post office:   Closed 
 

We look forward to welcoming you! 
 

Alresford Road, Preston Candover, RG25 2EE 

Tel: 01256 389500 www.cvcs.org.uk  
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Cliddesden WI October 2024 
 

At our October meeting we enjoyed a talk from Joyce Meader 
on the History of Knitting from the 1800s to 1945.  
Joyce presented knitted garments and patterns, this included a 

knitted corset cover, designed to protect valuable dresses from the stays of a  
corset.  There were finely knitted garments for women, men and children  
including socks, shawls with knitted lace edging jumpers, underwear, swimsuits 
and dresses for babies.  All beautifully knitted with very fine yarn and needles.     
 She also explained that a lady’s maid would be expected to knit new lace 
at night to embellish their mistress’ dresses.    
 The members remembered wearing swimming costumes which sagged 
and became very revealing when wet, this was common until the 1950s.   
 Joyce also explained that old patterns were designed for women of the 
time who were much smaller and when she reproduces garments, she often has 
to make several versions to fit the modern woman. 
 We also discussed plans for our Christmas meetings including the planned 
wreath making workshop on 30th November.   
 Our next meeting is on Monday 18th November, we have invited a  
speaker on being a boy evacuee.  
If you would like to join us for a taster meeting or the wreath making workshop, 
please do contact me at  cliddesdensec@hampshirewi.org.uk 
Julia Ross 
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Cliddesden Social and Entertainment Club 
AKA ‘The Film Club’ 

 
Thursday 5 December 

Paddington 2 
 

(2017, 104 minutes, cert PG) 
 

 Starring Hugh Bonneville, Sally Hawkins  Brendan 
Gleeson,  and Julie Walters   

Directed by Paul King and written by King and Simon 
Farnaby. It is based on the stories of the  
character Paddington Bear, created by Michael Bond. 
It is the sequel to the 2014 movie Paddington and has 

equally glowing reviews. 
 
 
 

Thursday 2 January 2025 

Cheaper By the Dozen (1950) 
 

(108 minutes, cert 12A) 
 
Not to be confused with the more modern versions of 
2003, 2005 and 2022 by the same name.  
 
Cheaper by the Dozen is an American comedy based 
upon the autobiographical book by the same name.  
 
 
 
 
 

Films start at 8pm, bar opens at 7:30pm, intermission halfway through when 
drinks and ice creams can be purchased. 
Admission £2 to cover the cost of the DVD, surplus is donated to the village 
hall. 
Please come along no matter where you live, bring as many friends and 
neighbours as you like. 
 

Hope to see you there, 
Ted Dowson   
Edward.dowson@ btinternet.com; 
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September air ambulance raffle result 

The lucky winner of the £100-worth of store goods was our near-

neighbour, Helen Rundall.  Including the match-funding from CVS reserves, 
a total of £1394 has been sent to Hampshire and Isle of Wight Air  

Ambulance.  Please continue your support by saving your aluminium drinks 

cans for the big yellow Heli-Ali-Tin-Bin outside the store.  The bin will be 

emptied by our very own volunteer Seumas, who is also involved with 

HIOWAA.  The air ambulance is totally publicly funded and receives vital 

additional cash for the recycled cans.   
 

Selborne lavender comes to the valley 

New home and beauty products have arrived on our shelves!  Created 

from lavender grown near the beautiful hangar at Selborne, the Lavender 

Fields range includes room spray, candles, soaps and shampoo bars.   

All make perfect gifts - come in and see for yourself!  
 

Planning to send a Christmas or a birthday gift card?  

Located on the greetings card spinners, choose between Marks and  

Spencer gift cards from £15 to £100 in value, or One 4 All cards, which are 

accepted at Boots, John Lewis and many other high street stores.  Pay for 

your card at the post office counter where it will be validated and then it’s 

ready to use!  
 

Posting dates for Christmas 

The economy posting date for western Europe is 27 November.  For UK 

standard letters, the last date is 18 December, but it is advisable to post  

early to avoid disappointment. 
 

Sampling local products!   

This month and next month there will be opportunities to sample delicious 

local fare with some lines being discounted during the promotion.   

Look out for advertising signs in the store for more details and dates.  
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Candover Valley Pre-School 
01256-389008 cvpadmin@btconnect.com https://

www.candovervalleypreschool.co.uk/ 
OUTSTANDING Ofsted Inspection January 2020! 

Child-centred approach with exceptional care and learning 
Weekly woodland sessions & Dramatots 

Opening times: Mon – Thurs 8.30am – 3.15pm Fri 8.30 – 11.45pm 
 

This term’s seasonal changes have brought about many opportunities for our  
preschool children to learn about the world around us.  With a focus on hands-on 
experiences, children build their understanding of the environment and develop key 
skills in areas like observation, creativity and social interaction.   

 
An Autumn sensory tray is an interactive 
activity designed to engage children’s  
senses, offering a mulit-dimensional learning 
experience that support various areas of de-
velopment.  As children explore, they often 
ask about what they are experiencing, offer-
ing valuable communication opportunities.  
This provides opportunities to introduce new 
vocabulary and encourages descriptive lan-
guage.  Manipulating small objects helps 
children to develop fine motor skills.  Grasp-
ing, pinching, pouring and scooping are ac-

tivities which enhance dexterity and hand-eye coordination.  Through sorting, count-
ing and comparing objects, children practice early maths skills; they might group by 
size or count how many objects they have, supporting early  
numeracy and classification.   
 
 
 
The children have also been learning 
about nocturnal and diurnal animals.  
We have been sorting animals into each 
category, and learning where different 
animals live and how their daily rou-
tines relate to their habitats.  This activi-
ty fosters curiosity about wildlife, help-
ing children understand that animals 
have unique ways of living and adapt-
ing to their environments.   

 
 
 

Candover Valley Preschool is a vibrant and nurturing learning environment.  Please 
contact us if you would like to enquire about a place for your child. 

Places are currently available for Autumn 2025. 
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Highways Updates: From Cllr Lulu Bowerman, Cabinet Member for High-
ways and Waste (excerpt) 
We know that work to make improvements to the roads can sometimes be  
inconvenient to road users, so we appreciate people’s patience as we keep up the 
momentum on this vital work. We also wish to thank everyone who has reported 
road defects to us - such as potholes and other issues affecting the condition of 
the county’s roads. Please continue to do so, because when you report a road 
issue to us, it means we can act more quickly to fix the problem and make our 
roads stronger. You can do this via the OurHants app (which can be download-
ed from the Apple or Google play store) or online via the County Council’s  
Website.  
 

HCC Flooding Toolkit 
I’m delighted that the proposals for a community toolkit to assist Hampshire’s 
residents and communities identify the risk of, prepare for and mitigate the effect 
of flooding has been taken forward by Hampshire County Council. 
 
We started this work when the exceptional rain last winter threatened flooding in 
many areas of the County. Great to see it now deliver in time for this autumn’s 
rains. 
 
To help everyone across Hampshire, we’ve developed an online guide providing 
you with lots of information about flooding including which organisations have 
responsibility for flooding, your responsibilities as a property and/or landowner 
and advice on how to prepare for flood incidents. The new Community Toolkit 
can be downloaded from our website here https://www.hants.gov.uk/.../envir.../
flooding/managing-risk 
Use the links below for flood risk information and to sign up for alerts: 
 

Check your flood risk for the next five days https://www.gov.uk/check-
flooding 
 

Sign up for flood warnings by phone, text or email https://www.gov.uk/
sign-up-for-flood-warnings 
 

Check your flood risk over a longer period from rivers, the sea, surface wa-
ter, reservoirs and groundwater  
https://www.gov.uk/check-long-term-flood-risk 

Call the Environment Agency's 24-hour Flood line on 0845 988 1188 to 
listen to recorded information on the latest warnings and predictions, or to speak 
to an operator for more general information. 
CHECK YOUR FLOOD RISK AHEAD OF WINTER RAINFALL 
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Juliet Henderson  

Hampshire County Councillor  
 

Hampshire County Councillor report 
 

 
Savings Programme 2025  
Please find attached my October report. I wanted to highlight 
the fact that you will be seeing a fair bit of coverage about the 
Savings Programme SP25. The consultation took place earlier 

this year. I know the retention of HWRCs (household waste recycling centres) 
and school crossing patrols, maintenance of vital community transport routes and 
the continued provision of homelessness grants to the end of their planned  
contract term are important to residents. I am continuing to push for continuation 
of these vital services.  
The Leader Nick Adams-King stated: “Before making any decisions, my cabinet 
colleagues and I will carefully consider the officers’ recommendations in the 
context of the consultation responses, the feedback from the select committees 
and any deputations made to us.” 
I will be making these points at the Cabinet meeting on the 14th October.  
 
Winter Fuel Allowance;  
The Labour Government has recently made the decision to restrict the Winter 
Fuel Payment to only pensioners in receipt of Pension Credit or other  
means-tested benefits 
 
HCC in a motion to full council resolved to: 
Bring forward a Council-led local awareness campaign to alert those eligible of 
Pension Credit which in some respects will help access to the Winter Fuel  
Payment for those most in need.  

• Request that the Council Leader write to the Chancellor of the Exchequer, 
urging a review of the decision to means-test the Winter Fuel Payment 
and asking the government to ensure that vulnerable pensioners, particu-
larly those who do not claim Pension Credit, are protected from fuel  

 poverty.  

• Commit the Council to signing the ‘Save the Winter Fuel Payment for 
Struggling Pensioners’ petition being run by Age UK and to encourage all 
members to sign the petition themselves.  

• Encourage local efforts to promote Pension Credit uptake through council 
services and partnerships with local charities and community organisa-
tions to ensure that all eligible pensioners in Hampshire are supported in 
claiming their entitlement. 

• Make the commitment that all Hampshire County Council Libraries are 
designated under the warm spaces scheme for the winter of 2024/2025 
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Come and join our expert 
to make a wreath or table decoration 

Saturday 30th November at 10am to 1pm
At Cliddesden Millennium Hall

Bring along:
Your choice of base

Lots  of greenery (to share)
Your choice of added decorations

Scissors & Secateurs

We will provide

Tutor
Refreshments 

Please email 
cliddesdensec@hampshirewi.org.uk

Cliddesden WI

Christmas Workshop

Space is 
limited 

But you 
don’t need 

to be a 
member 

£10
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Hello all, what is happening to time I feel like 
we’re in a Star Trek time loop. Oh well heading  
into more wet weather with bursts of sunshine. We 
now have the lingering smell of Eau De Damp Dog 
and Parfum De Wet Football Boots to look forward 
to. A good cover up for these stinkers is a bunch of 
Lilies from Lidl, I have to split them up round the house as they 
are so strong, but they last for ages. A hasty search found this 
month’s recipe, one that will go brilliantly with all things Porky. 
 
Swede, Leek and Apple Bake. 
Serves 4. Oven set to 180c/gas 4 
 
Ingredients  
25g butter plus extra for greasing 
2 Leeks finely shredded  
4 Large Sage leaves 
75ml White Wine or Apple Juice  
1 Swede (800g-1kg unpeeled weight) peeled cut in half  
lengthways, then very finely sliced. 
2 Apples cored, halved and thinly sliced 
50g Cheddar Cheese 
 
Method 
Melt the butter in a large frying pan and fry the leeks on a very 
low heat for 12 minutes, stirring now and then. 
Add the sage and wine or juice 
Cook for 2 minutes then season. 
Layer the swede, apple and leeks in a baking dish, finishing with 
swede. 
Cover with foil and bake for 45 minutes. 
Then remove the foil sprinkle with the cheddar and bake for a 
further 15 minutes until golden brown. 
Enjoy Tracey  
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THE 2024 CLIDDESDEN PANTOMIME 
Cliddesden Village Hall 

“Camelot The Panto” by Ben Crocker 
Friday 13TH & Saturday 14TH December 8.00pm 

Saturday 1.30pm Matinee   Note new Matinee start time! 
 

Doors open 30 mins before the performance 
begins. 
Come and enjoy a traditional pantomime  
featuring the talented cast of the Cliddesden 
Players!  Suitable for children and adults alike, 
in fact anyone with a sense of humour who is 
looking forward to a lot of laughs, a chance to 
boo and hiss at the baddies, whistle at the  
gorgeous Dames and enjoy a magical start to 
the festive season. 
 

You will be whisked off to Camelot Castle, 
Merlin’s laboratory, a haunted hotel and a 
shrieking bog – our scene changes are  
legendary!  Meet the black-hearted Queen of 
the Night, Valerin the Vicious (and his Mum),  

Princess Guinevere, Prince Arthur, Merlin, Connie Clatterbottom the royal 
nurse and Teddy, a sweet natured bear, amongst a cast of …. well, I lost 
count! 
Will nasty Valerin manage to steal Guinevere away from Arthur?  How will 
we know where Garlon the Invisible Knight is?  Can Merlin conjure up a 
love potion to ensure a happy ending?   
You will just have to buy a ticket to find out! 
 

Box Office: Adults £10  Children (2-16) £5*  
* In order to maintain emergency escape compliance at all times, no 
mats or sitting on the floor will be allowed in front of the stage. 
At the Matinee the front rows of seating will comprise of “children only” 
seats to ensure that their view of the production is not  
compromised.  The next rows of seating shall be allocated to 
their accompanying adults. 
At evening performances all children must be seated with adults.  
 

Contact: Jo Capehorn on 07528856157 or email 
events@cliddesdenhall.org.uk 
Please advise if there are mobility difficulties or if a wheelchair user. 
Information on how to pay will be given when tickets are ordered.  Please 
note that no seats can be reserved without payment.  
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Cliddesden Primary School 
 
It was so lovely to see the children again at the 
start of September and to welcome our new  
foundation stage children and parents.  
 
Congratulations to Kian, Joseph, Charlotte and 
Elsie in Year 6 who are our new Junior Leader-
ship Team. They were selected after a written  
application and interview and competition was 
high.  The duties of our Junior Leadership Team 
are to be ambassadors for the school, to be good 
role models to others and to support the 
Headteacher in school procedures where  
appropriate.  
 

Some of our other Year 6 roles of responsibility in school are:  
 
Our House Captains who have the responsibility to tally up house points each 
week and present in our weekly achievement assembly. With their house 
staff member, they hold house assemblies once a half term. They also lead 
their houses in intra-school sports events including our annual sports day 

 
    
 
 
 

 
Our Year 6 Sports Leaders this year are Joseph, 
Charlotte, Kian, Taylor, Sarah and James.  They all 
now have their special sports leader tops, and they 
have been taking turns helping our specialist PE 
teacher, Debs, in Friday PE lessons giving the 
younger children support with their lessons. 
You may, on a couple of occasions, have seen chil-

dren from Cliddesden around the village. 
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Make Burnett vinegar for French dressing and mix with cream cheese for 
dips. 
For medicinal uses make an infusion of the leaves to drink warm to reduce 
fever and stimulate kidney activity. 
To cleanse and refine the skin make an infusion of the leaves or pop the 
leaves in a muslin bag and treat yourself to a wonderful refreshing bath. 
 
What’s been happening? 
Thursday 26th September – Cliddesden Millenium Hall 1930 for 1945 start  
Tim Woodland – Planting and Growing Winter Bulbs 
A return visit from Tim, this time for our winter bulbs instead of summer. 
And we weren’t disappointed!   A well attending evening despite the  
weather, Tim’s passion for his craft is obvious with the huge variety of bulbs 
he describes, and the accumulated knowledge he has about them all.  Bulbs 
were purchased, questions answered, and hopefully everyone went home 
having gained something from the evening. 
Thank you to everyone who came. 
 
What’s coming up? 
Thursday 28th November – Cliddesden Millenium Hall 1930 for 1945 start 
AGM and Social Evening 
The years update, food, wine, and quiz. 
Need I say more?  
Well, yes, this time I must.   
The Horticultural Society exists for the benefit of everyone, young and old, 
novice or expert.  
 
Whether you are like Winnie-The-Pooh with 100 acres and a wood, or just 
pop a few things in pots to see what will happen. Even if everything you 
plant turns up its roots and goes to plant heaven!   
 
Do you have a penchant for flower arranging, cookery or handicrafts?   
Or do you have children who you would like to get out in the garden more? 
Come along to one of the meetings or visit the Spring or Summer show. 
Email Seumas Foster on Seumas@cropfosters.co.uk for full details or have a 
chat with any of the committee. 
 
The programme of meetings for next year will soon be announced – pop the 
dates in your diary and have an evening out with us. 
 

Here’s wishing you all a very Happy Christmas, a restful and blessed New 
Year, and may your gardens always bring you joy. 
Thanks for putting up with me   
Claire 
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Cliddesden, Farleigh Wallop and Ellisfield 
Horticultural Society 
The Gardening Club 

Chairman: Seumas Foster 
Seumas@cropfosters.co.uk 

 07768 443 658 
Hello From Claire 
 
And farewell. After 6yrs it is time for someone else to bring you the news and 
titbits for the Horticultural Society. Thank-you for reading, and hopefully 
enjoying all the random things that have filled the spaces.  
Who will taking over? I don’t know; it will be decided at the AGM.  So, if 
you are a budding scribe, enjoying finding out about all sorts of things to do 
with plants, gardens and how to help them grow, come along to the AGM, 
wave your hand in the air and cry ‘ME ME ME!!!’ As with all things to do 
with the society, it is voluntary, and it is fun. 
So, for my final offering, covering November and December, let’s tuck the 
fleece around our less hardy shrubs, pop the pots of delicates into the green-
house, lament about clearing the leaves (again, and again, and again), grab 
the planner and work out what marvels we can bring about in the Spring. 

 
I have chosen a more unusual herb for this month, planted 
in knot gardens in Tudor times, and taken by the Pilgrim 
Fathers to America where it became naturalised.  Native 
to the Mediterranean region, used to flavour wines and 
taken as a tonic tea, please bid welcome to Salad Burnett.  
 Botanical name: Poterium sanguisoba Family: 
RosaceaeA low-growing plant, the flower stems reach 
only 30cm/12” high, with coarsely toothed leaflets,  

despite its rather delicate appearance is a hardy perennial and will remain 
green through milder winters. 
The leaves have a mild cucumber taste, and the small round red flowers will 
appear for around 3 months during the summer. 
 
Grown only from seed, plant during late Spring or early Autumn in good soil, 
Salad Burnett will readily self-sow if the flowers are left on. However, for a 
plentiful supply of leaves, remove the flowers and plant fresh each year as the 
young leaves are more tender.  
Chop the freshly picked leaves into salads, use liberally in place of parsley, or 
mix with raw vegetables.  
It will also add a fresh flavour to creamy sauces, egg dishes and white meats. 
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In September, our Year 6 children took part in Bikeability. This is a cycling 
proficiency course that we book every year. The children began by cycling in 
the playground where they learned how to check that their bikes are safe and 

how to stop, practice how to look for traffic and 
the rules of the road. They then progressed onto 
the roads in the village and learned how to ride 
safely, who has priority at junctions and on the 
road and what the different road signs and  
markings mean. The sun shone all week and the 
children thoroughly enjoyed their time outside and 
learning how to be proficient cyclists. 
 
 
 
 
 

At the beginning of October, Year 1 and Year 2 ventured through the village 
as part of their Geography learning adventure. Along the way, they paused to 
observe and discuss the human and physical features around them, noticing 
things like houses, a church, roads, lanes, fields and a pond. They also 
thought about the village's history, considering why certain things have 
changed over the years and how these changes have shaped the village today.  
 
 
 
 
 

mailto:Seumas@cropfosters.co.uk
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For our Harvest Sale, we collected 79kg of tinned and packet foods which 
were delivered to Basingstoke Food bank.   
 
In our cake, bread, fruit and vegetable sale we raised a fantastic amount of 
£170 that we will send to Children in Need.   
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Our Year 6 helpers were amazing helping to set up and price the goods.  
Year 5 children supported our youngest children with their purchases.   
 
This is a great opportunity for the children to learn some  
independence by choosing and paying for their goods.  Everyone thoroughly 
enjoyed the sale. 

 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
To find out more about our school, please visit our website:   
Cliddesden.hants.sch.uk 
Paula Lavender 
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Harvest—Emma Ilsley 
Not so long ago, I was the one reading the ‘In the Field’ articles intrigued by 
the agricultural work being undertaken by the team at Farleigh Wallop, so it 
felt a real turn of the tables when I was asked to contribute to the Hill and 
Dale. My name is Emma, and this has been my second harvest with the  
farming team at Farleigh Wallop Estate.  
 
My love for agriculture was borne from my grandfather, Dennis Ilsley, and 
his career with JCB and his ties with the Estate over the years. Many hours 
we spent together, and from a young age I spent many a summer afternoon 
sat in the combine with Clifford, who is still our combine driver, and has 
been on the farm for a long time. As I grew older, I remember saying to them 
both, ‘I’d love to drive a tractor like that one day’ never thinking for one  
moment I would indeed one day be working alongside Clifford and Rose as 
colleagues. Although sadly my grandfather passed away before my time on 
the farm began in 2023, I will always be proud to think I have followed in his 
footsteps in this regard. 
 
Harvest 2024 began in the middle of July, with the oilseed rape being the first 
crop harvested, which returned a pleasing average yield and set us up with 
positive spirits for the weeks ahead of us. As I write this article in late  
September, all of our rapeseed has now left the farm and will continue its life 
in Germany as sustainable hydraulic oil. Next to follow were our cereals: 
winter barley, winter wheat and spring barley. We are delighted that our  
milling wheat will head to the food chain and our barley to supply both  
distilling at Bimber Whiskey in London, and also for brewing for beers. 
There was a small break before we were able to harvest our beans in  
mid-September, but we were pleased with their eventual yield, following wet 
and mild conditions which have been ideal for the crop.  
 
All the while the three of us were engaged in harvesting, our drillman Andy 
was preparing the freshly harvested stubble land for the 2025 harvest. Using 
a low disturbance subsoiler, Andy was aerating and alleviating soil  
compaction from last year’s wet winter, without damaging the structure of 
the soil itself. This has been undertaken across a large proportion of our land 
now, with a cultivator running a secondary pass over the sub-soiled land to 
create a good tilth on the surface of the soil ready for drilling. All the while, 
we have stitched in time for general land husbandry, such as mowing of the 
field verges, to reset the margins. We have also introduced flower margins 
across the farm, which have graced us with wonderful sunflower displays.  
Now that harvest has drawn to a close, the four of us are concentrated on  
cultivating and drilling – Rose operating the subsoiler, myself on the  
cultivator, Andy operating the main drill and Clifford operating a secondary 
drill where required, and the sprayer.  
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The Sunflower – Seumas Foster 
 

Sunflowers are probably the most eye catching flowers, that never look anything less 
than spectacular  when the bright yellow petals and round black centres stand out so 
brightly.  
 

Although not native to the UK, they have become more common here as part of wild 
bird and pollinator seed mixtures, but as they prefer more warmth than we have been 
able to offer they have been a marginal crop.  Global warming and breeding of more 
suitable varieties has opened the market to some extent, and curious farmers will 
investigate new crops.  
 

The sight of Sunflower fields in France has always been the sign that the holiday is 
starting. And V. van Gogh certainly got some inspiration from them. 
 

But the sunflower has a big Achilles heel, on one hand the flower is a masterpiece of 
colour, design and attractive to pollinators, as well as producing a useful oil seed, 
while on the other hand it doesn’t like English autumns!  
 

The flower turns up to the sun and follows it through the day, the French name for 
the plant is ’tournesol’, and the individual flowers are packed in with mathematical 
precision in the most efficient way, hinting at eons of evolution.  
 

For sunflowers grown in the UK once flowering has finished problems can start.  
The seed head stops following the sun and droops to face down to ripen.  The ideal 
conditions for ripening would be a hot, dry autumn but the last autumns have not met 
the sunflower ripening criteria! 
 

The plant is now presenting the back of the flower head to our autumn weather.  
The seed head can get very soggy and quite quickly Botrytis fungus will set in as a 
grey mould.  This can effectively destroy the seed head so there is no seed to harvest. 
All that work only to have the seed snatched away in a misty, moist autumn! 
 

However keep growing them for the flowers, sometimes the seed will feed the birds, 
and there will still be competitions to grow the tallest sunflower, and the sight of the 
yellow and black flowers will brighten any summers day. 
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We have thus far drilled our oilseed rape, and our cover crops ahead of 
Spring Barley. Such cover crops aid with retention of nutrients and organic 
matter in the soil, and contribute to low soil disturbance cultivations, which 
are a feature of modern farming.  
 
In my final few weeks with the team at Farleigh, we will continue with our 
efforts to cultivate and drill our cereals ahead of the winter. Weather  
conditions have been challenging, but we will continue to progress where we 
can and to remind ourselves that all farms are facing these challenges! 
 
I wish to express my many thanks to the team at Farleigh for hosting me for 
my second harvest – it has been a pleasure to work with a fantastic group of 
people so dedicated to their work.  
 
Emma Ilsley  
(Summer Tractor Driver, Farleigh Wallop Estate) 
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Hill and Dale Subscriptions 
You will receive an envelope for the annual subscription of Hill and Dale in 
the December/January issue.  If you pay by BACS, please ensure you put 
your name, H&D and then the initial of the village you live in.  (In this case 
D or Dum).   Hannah, the Honorary Treasurer and I are still sorting out 
2024’s subscriptions!   We both have very busy lives as volunteers on several 
committees so your help would be very much appreciated. 
Lyn H 
 

All Saints Church  
At our October Sunday Special, Michael Hill-King gave the second part of 
his talk about the fabric of All Saints, this time encompassing the woodwork.  
As many know, we have one of the oldest wooden pulpits in the UK from 
which both John Wesley and George Whitefield preached.  (Dummer is  
mentioned profusely in John Wesley’s diaries and George Whitefield’s name 
was changed to Whitfield in America). Michael pointed out how much had 
changed over the years, the extension of the gallery for example. Thank you, 
Michael, for such and informative talk.  
 

Our next Sunday Special is on Sunday November 3rd at 11:15 am when the 
North Waltham Art Historian, Wayne Jefferson, will give an illustrated talk 
on The Life of Mary using Fra Angelico’s altar piece of the Annunciation as 
the focus.  
 

Watch out for our poster invitation to our Christmas services.  

Lyn Hardy 
Churchwarden 
 

Dummer Village Hall 
A great time was had by all who attended the Oktoberfest at Dummer Down 
Farm. 
There are many more activities happening in Dummer Village Hall and the 
village. 
A comprehensive diary has been drawn up and is in this edition of Hill and 
Dale and also on posters around the village. 
Here is a taster of what is happening Dummer Village Hall 
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Wed 6th November  Coffee Morning 11:00 – 12:00  Coffee and Cake £1. 
(Warm Hub!) 
Xmas Fayre 24th November (email dvhwegs@gmail for more info) 
Wed 4th December Coffee Morning 
Friday 13th Dec (tbc) Just Dance Disco Special08:00 – 09:00 p.m 
Fri 27th Dec Xmas Treasure Hunt 1:15 a.m. start 
 

Dummer Village Hall Committee. 
 

50 years of Fun, Frolics and Foolery 
(Formerly The Harvest Supper) 

 

Saturday 2nd November 
Dummer Village Hall 

Bar 

The Village Hall is now 50 years old so let us look back over the years 
and enjoy some good old-fashioned fun. 

 

As well as those who are happy to appear on stage, we also need a 
team to prepare food etc.  Please speak to Lyn H, 397507 or email  

villagehalldummer@gmail.com 
 

Coming to 
DUMMER VILLAGE HALL 

Soon! 
XMAS FAYRE 

Sunday 24th November 
Dummer Village Hall, Put the date in your diary. 

Dummer Village Hall AGM 
14th November. 
Treasure Hunt 
27th December 
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